AQUINAS COLLEGE GOVERNING BODY
             Meeting: 27 June 2017
                                   Time:  4.30pm                     

                     Venue:  The College
 
GOVERNORS PRESENT  

Dr P Beatty, Miss M Braithwaite,  Mr P Carter, Mrs C H Dove, Mr B Hickey, Mr J Horan,                  Mr P Horton, Mr A Martin, Cllr T P McGee, Mrs J Miller, Fr P Munroe, Mr D Pearson (Principal) and Dr A Smith.

IN ATTENDANCE

Ms C Vitti

Vice Principal

Mr T Conlon

Clerk to the Governing Body

Cllr T P McGee in the Chair

      1.
       APOLOGIES FOR ABSENCE
Apologies for absence were received from Mr C Broda, Mr L Byrne, Ms C Calverley,             Mrs R Hewitt, Mr D Hodson, Mrs R Phillipson, Mr C Poland and Mrs D Blackburn.  


Mr Pearson advised Governors that this would be Mr Poland's last meeting because he was 
leaving the college to enrol on a PhD course at Queens College in Belfast from September 2017.
2.  
DECLARATION OF INTERESTS

Governors and Staff were asked to declare any interest, which they may have in any of the items on the Agenda for this meeting. No interests were declared. However, Governors were reminded of the fact that there would be a confidential item on admission arrangements.

3.  
(i) GOVERNING BODY MINUTES

RESOLVED - That the minutes of the meetings held on 7 March and 17 May 2017, copies of which   had been circulated previously, (a) be approved and signed by the Chairperson as a correct record  subject to some typographical amendments and (b) be authorised for publication in accordance          with the College Instrument and Articles. 

3. 
(ii) MATTERS ARISING FROM THE GOVERNING BODY MINUTES
     
a) Curriculum Issues – Minute 10 d (iii)

Ms Braithwaite asked if clarification had been received on what counts as good pass. Cllr McGee 
replied that grade 5 was a strong pass and grade 4 a standard pass. 
 4. 
(i) COMMITTEE MINUTES

RESOLVED - That the minutes of the following Committee meetings, copies circulated previously,

(i) Remuneration Committee





6 June 2017

(ii) Audit Committee                     




12 June 2017

(iii) Resources Committee 





6 June 2017

(iv) Teaching and Learning Committee



13 June 2017

(a) be approved and signed by the Chairperson as a correct record and (b) be authorised for publication  in accordance with the College Instrument and Articles with the exception of the Remuneration Committee minutes that were confidential. 

4.
(ii) MATTERS ARISING FROM THE COMMITTEE MINUTES
a) Audit Committee – 12 June 2017

i) Gender Pay Gap – Minute 5 (I)

Mr Martin advised Governors that in relation to Gender Pay Gap there was no differential between male and female employees doing the same role because they are all paid nationally agreed pay scales

ii) Strategy for Internal Audit 2017/2018 – 2019/2020 – Minute 7

RSM had submitted a Strategy for the provision of an Internal Audit Service for 2017/2018.  The Audit Plan for 2017/2018 would consist of 18 days with the addition of contingency days as necessary. The fee for 2017/2018 would be £8,820 which is inclusive of expenses but exclusive of VAT.


RESOLVED: i) RSM be appointed as Internal Auditors for 2017/2018 and ii) that the Strategy for the provision of an Internal Audit Service for 2017/2018 be agreed.


iii) Appointment of External Auditors – Minute 9

RESOLVED: i) That Mazars be appointed as External Auditors for 2017/2018 and ii) That 
the fees for 2017 be agreed.

iv) Audit Review – Minute 12

Governors noted that the auditors had been very complimentary about the work of Debbie 
Blackburn, Assistant Principal (Finance).  


b) Remuneration Committee – 6 June 2017

The Committee felt that it would be appropriate to increase the pay of the Principal and Vice Principal by 1% in line with other staff at the college. The Committee had recorded their thanks and appreciation to Mr Pearson and Ms Vitti for their hard work and commitment to the college.

RESOLVED: That the recommendation made by the Remuneration Committee in relation to the pay of Principal and Vice Principal be approved.

c) Resources Committee – 6 June 2017


i) Charging Policy for Adult and Continuing Education Courses – Minute 5
     RESOLVED: That the recommendation made by the Resources Committee in relation to the
     fees to be charged for Adult and Continuing Education Courses for 2017/2018 be approved.
ii) The budget for 2017/2018 and Authorisation of Two Year Financial Plan were separate items on the Agenda for this meeting. 

d) Teaching and Learning Committee - 13 June 2017

i)  Update on A Level Reform – Minute 5

Dr Beatty advised Governors that the committee were looking at how the college deals with the    changes in the reform of A Levels. The SFCA Curriculum Conference had considered a paper           “The Educational Landscape” at its meeting on 24 May 2017.The paper covered the following i) Consequence of current reforms, ii) Curriculum preoccupations for colleges and iii) What are the implications for the college. 
Cllr McGee advised Governors that the SFCA Hub 6 highlights issues that may affect a college and    that you can see trends emerging that the college needs to be aware of. Ms Vitti added that it was trying to assess what was happening. Mrs Miller added that it cross referenced to the Training session in May 2017. Dr Beatty felt that all Governors need to be aware of the implications and how it will affect the college.
Ms Braithwaite asked for clarification on EBacc. Mr Pearson replied more students are studying a language in secondary schools but this has not filtered through to the college. He added EBacc at     GCSE does not really exist as a qualification, it is a combination of traditional subjects. Secondary schools in the past tried to offer courses that weaker students could pass and offered vocational subjects and that the EBacc was an attempt to raise academic standards. 
ii) In year Progression Quality Review – Minute 6

Dr Beatty advised Governors that in the Autumn Term the Quality Review process had begun and          in the Spring Term had been followed up. In future years the college would look at the data       from assessments and mock examinations. The committee had looked at the following:
a) Courses that were a cause for concern:

b) Subjects that are being closely monitored:
c) High Performing subjects

iii) Curriculum Issues – Minute 8

Governors noted the courses that would not be offered from September 2016.

5.
BUDGET 2017/2018 

     The Resources Committee had considered the Draft Budget for 2017/2018 on 6 June 2017. The Resources Committee had recommended the budget for acceptance to the Governing Body.

Mr Pearson drew Governors’ attention to the papers that had been circulated prior to the meeting in relation to the proposed budget for 2017/2018. The papers contained a) a spreadsheet of cash income  and expenditure b) the same converted into accounting format and c) a text summary.

The EFA and SFA  (who have now been re-amalgamated and named ESFA) have confirmed that the income from them for 2017/2018 will be £9,531,026 compared with £8,872,481 for 2016/2017 and        is an increase of £658,545. The funding is based on 2226 students compared with 2096 for last year. High needs funding remains unchanged at £252k for 42 students; this element of funding provides       the first £6,000 additional support funding per High Needs students many, who need one to one support. 

Funding for students with high level additional learning support is shown as £93,855, however, the    local authority have agreed an additional payment of £116,000 which is still £100,000 less than requested.   The budget relates only to the students in L6 who will progress to U6 in September.          Cllr McGee advised Governors that the college was still in discussions with the local authority.             Mr Horan expressed his disappointment at the fact that the college were still in discussions with the  local authority. Cllr McGee expressed the view that in future allocation could be based on lagged funding.

The draft budget shows a contingency reserve of £163,775 compared to £120,715 last year, whilst        the trading surplus is £333,083.Mr Pearson added that the only major increases had been in staffing     due to additional students and examination fees.

Mr Pearson advised Governors that over the years the college has had to make significant savings,   offset to some degree by the rise in student numbers but the college cannot continue to grow, it needs    to consolidate its position. Cllr McGee added that the college had been able to increase its numbers whilst other colleges were reducing in size. He added that there unlikely to be any increase in post 16 funding. The college will also need to replace equipment e.g. IT on a regular basis.
RESOLVED: That the draft budget for 2017/2018 as presented be approved.
6.
TWO YEAR DEVELOPMENT PLAN

Cllr McGee advised Governors that the two year financial plan has to be submitted to the EFA by the end of July 2017. The plan includes the outturn for 2016/2017, the budget for 2017/2018 as presented to Governors and the budget for 2018/2019. 


RESOLVED:  That the Chairperson be authorised to sign the Two Year Plan on behalf of the 
Governing Body. 

7 
(i) PRINCIPAL’S TERMLY REPORT

The report of the Principal, copies of which had been circulated, was presented and discussed.
     
RESOLVED - That the Principal’s report be received.

7.   
(ii) MATTERS ARISING FROM THE PRINCIPAL’S TERMLY REPORT
a) This term had been taken up with planning for the next academic year and reflecting on the result     of the inspection in January 2017. Through the JCC the college had been working with staff to   implement the changes. From September 2017 all A Level subjects will be linear. It has been an  evolving process as subjects have become linear. The reform of BTEC subjects has still to come.   

b)  Staffing - Mr Pearson reported on the resignations and appointments that had been made to the college. Particular reference was made to the appointment of 2 teachers from the PGCE course that     the college runs franchised by Bolton University, 1in PE and 1 in media. The initiative has been a great success with all students on the course obtaining a post in a school or college.

c)  Finance Issues – This had been dealt with under the budget for 2017/2018.

d) Mr Pearson drew Governors attention to the AQ magazine that had been put together by staff          and students working together.  For students it is part of the enrichment programme. The magazine   gives Governors a flavour of what has been happening throughout the college. It is available on line

with between 50 – 100 printed copies. Governors congratulated staff and students on a quality production.  

e) Mr Pearson and Ms Vitti had attended the SFCA conference. It is not anticipated that there will be    an Education Bill within the next 2 years. 

f) There has been little action as a result of the Greater Manchester Area Review. Locally the other colleges in Stockport have plans following the Greater Manchester Area Review, which will see Stockport College taken over by Trafford College by the end of December 2017 in what is classed a  type B merger which will see the Corporation of the college dissolved. Cheadle and Marple College    will become an Academy and will lead a Trust with a school in Altrincham and possibly one in Stockport.

g) The Adult Education Art and Craft Exhibition had been a great success and it is hoped that the       event next year will be at Stockport Art Gallery. Cllr McGee added that the work produced by the students was very good.

h) Mr Pearson advised Governors that the contribution by students to the life of the college has been

exceptional. He drew particular attention to the trips and exchanges undertaken, sporting success and   the Leavers’ Ball.

8.
CHAPLAINCY REPORT

RESOLVED: i) That the Chaplaincy Report that had been included in the Principal’s Report be     received and ii) that all the staff involved be thanked for their hard work.

9.
DATA PROTECTION AROUND EMAILS

Mr Pearson advised Governors that a former member of the Audit Committee had received an email 
from a student at the college and was concerned that a student could access his email address.                   
Mr Pearson went on to explain how staff and students email one another in college. Email address are 
held in groups e.g senior tutors, governors and students are blocked from accessing these groups.


The email that had been sent contained the lyrics from a Killers song. The IT technicians within the 
college became aware of what had happened and action was taken to remove Governors emails from   
the system. The group emails have been tidied up and anyone who has left the college has been removed 
from the lists. In future Governors will only receive emails from Mr Pearson, Janice Aikenhead his PA 


or from the Clerk to the governors. 


Dr Beatty asked if the college system was vulnerable to an attack. Mr Pearson replied that the 


college system had a sophisticated firewall and that the college was on Windows 10. There had been 
issues with older versions of Microsoft software because Microsoft had stopped supporting older 
versions. There had been an issue with the Safari search engine and this had been closed down until 


a patch could be found. Mr Pearson added that the college has not outsourced its IT support and that 
files are backed up every day and copies are stored in a secure place and that the college needs to


keep up to date with the latest IT software and security. 


Mr Pearson advised Governors that there had not been any infringement of data protection.


Cllr McGee asked that a report on the college IT system and its safeguarding from cyber-attack be made     
to the next Resources Committee. 

10.
COMMITTEE MEMBERSHIP 2017/2018

The Governors were asked to consider which Committee they would be interested in being members     of for 2017/2018. A copy of the Committee Membership for 2016/2017 was circulated for information. 

RESOLVED:

i)  That the Chairperson and Vice Chairperson of the Committees for the academic year 2017/2018 are as follows:







Chair


Vice Chair
a) Audit Committee



Mr A Martin

Mrs J Miller

b) General Purposes and Employment
Mr J Horan

Ms C Calverley

c) Remuneration Committee


Mrs H Dove

Miss M Braithwaite

d) Resources Committee


Miss M Braithwaite
Mr P Carter

e) Teaching and Learning 


Dr P Beatty

Dr A Smith

ii) The Clerk to the Governors to email Governors asking them to indicate which committee(s) they would like to be members of.

iii) That Ms Calverley be appointed as the Health and Safety Governor.



iv) That Mrs H Dove be appointed as the SEN Governor.

v) That Ms C Calverley be appointed to serve on the JCC.


11.
CALENDAR OF MEETINGS 2017/2018

A schedule of meetings for the Academic Year 2017/2018 had been circulated to all Governors for information. 

The Chairperson advised Governors that the Certificate Evening would be held on Tuesday this year and not the usual Monday of the last week of term.  He confirmed the date as Tuesday 19 December 2017 at the Town Hall at 7.30pm.  
RESOLVED: That the schedule of meetings for the Academic Year 2017/2018 as circulated be approved.

12.
CHAIRPERSON’S ACTION

The Chairperson advised Governors that there had no action since the last meeting.
13.
CORRESPONDENCE

No correspondence was brought forward for Governors’ consideration.

14. 
ANY OTHER BUSINESS

i) Fr Monroe advised Governors that he would be leaving the area very soon to take up a new 
appointment in Altrincham. On behalf of the Governors Cllr McGee thanked Fr Munroe for his services 
to the college and the wider community and wished him well in his new appointment.
ii) The Chairperson thanked all Governors and staff for their service to the college.
15.
DATE OF NEXT MEETINGS

21 November 2017 at 4.30pm. 

Signed    ________________________


Date _____________________  



  Chairperson
